Minutes

Academy of Psychological Clinical Science

July 1 and July 2, 1995


The  meetings were chaired by Dick McFall. Bob Levenson recorded minutes. Attendees were: Alan Kraut (APS); Ann Kring (Vanderbilt University); Beth Meyerowitz (USC); Bill Ray (Penn State); Blaine Ditto (McGill University); Bob Levenson (University of California, Berkeley); Bob Liebert (SUNY Stony Brook); Bob Simons (University of Delaware); Brenna Bry (Rutgers); David Williams (University of Pennsylvania); Dick McFall (Indiana University); Don Fowles (University of Iowa); Howard Berenbaum (University of Illinois); Jane Steinberg (NIMH); Joe Newman (University of Wisconsin); John Weisz (UCLA); Ken Dodge (Vanderbilt University); Lee Herring (APS); Neil Schneiderman (University of Miami); Paul Pilkonis (NIMH); Richard Bootzin (University of Arizona); Scott Monroe (University of Oregon); Steve Hinshaw (University of California, Berkeley); Terry Wilson (Rutgers University); Tom DiLorenzo (University of Missouri); Tom Oltmanns (University of Virginia); Victoria Follette (University of Nevada); and Will Grove (University of Minnesota).  


It was announced that 26 Universities have applied and been admitted to the Academy. 

Organizational structure

Following extensive discussion, an organizational structure for the Academy was adopted. 


Executive committee. There will be a six-person Executive Committee consisting of a President, a Secretary, a Treasurer, and three Members at Large. Members of the Executive Committee will be elected by the entire membership. The terms of office will be: President (3 years); Secretary (3 years); Treasurer (3 years); and Members at Large (3 years). The terms of the three Members at Large will be staggered by having the initial three serve one, two, or three year terms. Similarly the terms of the President, Secretary, and Treasurer will be staggered by having the initial term of the President be three years and the initial terms of the Secretary and Treasurer be two or one years (to be decided by coin flip). No officer can succeed himself/herself in a given office unless that person has served less than a full term. No member program can have more that one member on the executive committee at any given time.


An election was held for officers. The officers and their initial terms of office are: President--Dick McFall (3 years); Secretary--Bob Levenson (1 year); Treasurer--Don Fowles (2 years); Members at Large--Beth Meyerowitz (3 years), Dick Bootzin (2 years), Neil Schneiderman (1 year).


Committees. There will be four standing committees: (a)Membership; (b)Charter and By-laws; (c)Education; and (d)Issues and Policy. Committee chairs will be appointed by the Executive Committee. There will be no restriction on the number of committee chairs or committee members that can be appointed from a member program.


Staff. The Academy will not hire its own staff person, but rather will explore getting staff support from APS.


Representation. Programs will be members, with each program selecting a representative. Programs will determine how their representative is chosen and the term of service. The representative need not be the Director of Clinical Training. Each program will have one vote. If a program has a member on the Executive Committee who is no longer the representative, then the current representative will cast the program's vote. Universities with multiple programs can apply for Academy membership separately or together. If they apply separately, each admitted program would have its own vote.


Meetings. There will be a minimum of one meeting of the Academy per year, with the Executive Committee meeting then as well. The 1996 meeting of the Academy will be held during the APS meeting in San Francisco.


Quorums. For meetings of the Academy, representatives from one-half of the member programs will constitute a quorum for procedural business. For meetings of the Executive Committee, two-thirds of the officers will constitute a quorum for procedural business.


Voting and decision-making. Each program will have one vote. There will be no proxies. Any change to the by-laws will require a mail ballot. Otherwise, if there is a quorum, decisions will require a simple majority of those programs present with the proviso that a vote by 20% of those in attendance will be sufficient to require a mail ballot of the entire membership. A paper ballot on any issue can be requested by any member.


Relationship to other organizations. It was decided that the Academy would affiliate with APS.


Name. "Academy of Psychological Clinical Science" was adopted as the official name of the organization.


Indemnification. It was decided to obtain information on indemnifying the organization and the officers and, if deemed necessary, to ask the membership for approval.

Membership

There will be no charter membership status. The Academy will not be restricted to "traditional" clinical training programs. There will neither be a litmus test for membership or specific content requirement for curricula. Admitted programs will be re-reviewed every seven years. 


A call for applications for Academy membership will be placed in the APA Monitor and APS Observer and will be included in any articles written about the Academy. It is acceptable to invite programs to apply. The Academy will not send letters to all departments asking them to join. 


A discussion of the way that we are evaluating programs for membership suggested that most of the weight be given to the quality of the faculty and what kinds of jobs their graduates have. If faculty quality is low and/or the graduates are not pursuing careers in Clinical Science then closer scrutiny needs to be given to such things as curriculum, resources, and student quality. To make the work of the Membership Committee more manageable, it is acceptable to ask applicant programs to put their application materials into the format and categories outlined in the application instructions. The overriding focus of the application process should be on having programs provide the evidence they feel makes the best case for admission (e.g., showing that they are training students who contribute to clinical science). No vote was taken on these ideas, rather they will be passed on to the Membership Committee for their consideration.


It was decided that the application fee would remain at $200 and that the yearly dues for member programs will also be $200 (programs going through the reevaluation process will have to pay only $200 during the year they are being reevaluated).

Agenda and future activities of the Academy

A number of suggestions were advanced:

1.
Condense information from successful applications to create a normative data set.

2.
Publicize the Academy's member programs to undergraduates who are applying to graduate school. The publicity should stress that the member programs share some common training goals. Also, it should include a disclaimer that the Academy is still growing and that we are marking no negative judgments about the quality of programs that are not members. The publicity should go to Psi Chi chapters, undergraduate advisors, and publishers of "how-to-apply-to-graduate-school" books.

3.
Contact internship programs, explain our training model and values, and ask if they are interested in working with us and our students (despite the fact that our students may have fewer hours of practicum experience and less training on the Rorschach and other projectives that students from non-Academy programs). We need to explain to internship programs that our students are bright and learn quickly and ask them how much they value research productivity on the part of applicants. 


One possibility that was raised was to have a conference that would be attended by Academy members and representatives from the major internship sites. Such a conference could lead to the joint development of a set of principals for internship training that individual internship sites could choose to endorse. Jane Steinberg indicated that we might be able to apply for funding for such a conference if it either was pitched toward research, attempted to build on the Chambless report, or was related to better treatment and service delivery. It was pointed out that SSCP and CUDCP may already have lists of "research-oriented" internships (Bob Klepac, Jack Blanchard, and Barbara McCrady were suggested as good contacts to pursue this with). It was also suggested that we collect data on how internship applications from students from clinical science programs who did not have the absolute maximum number of clinical hours have fared in terms of being admitted into internship programs. 

4.
Collect data on the efficacy of types of training (e.g., the mentorship model). Grant funds could be sought to support graduate student research assistants who would collect these kinds of data.

5.
Formulate a proposal for licensing clinical scientists. This proposal should state things that clinical scientists can do (including supervision, program evaluation, and service delivery in the context of research or training). Bob Simon pointed out that state licensing laws and licensing requirements are two different things. State law states who has to be licensed, but does not say what you need to do to be licensed. Requirements for licensing requirements are set by licensing bodies.

6.
Compile a compendium of course syllabi.

7.
Devise a way to counteract the current Practice Act and licensing changes. This may take the form of devising our own model licensing law.

8.
Create and make available a list of where expertise in various areas of Clinical Science exists.

9.
Set up a World Wide Web site for Clinical Science.

10.
Decide about admitting other kinds of programs, including industrial/organizational, counseling, experimental psychopathology, applied developmental, clinical neuroscience, behavioral medicine, and medical psychology.

Report on APA Committee on Accreditation (COA)

Emmanuel Donchin, who is a member of the COA reported on recent developments. COA's independence has been recommended by the APA Board to the Council of Representatives for adoption. COA intends to consider itself independent regardless of this action. The issue of how members of COA will be selected is still not settled. The issue is whether organizations with seats on COA will nominate a single person or a slate of candidates (with the final selection approved by the Board of Educational Affairs (BEA). Currently, slates are being requested, but various organizations are circumventing this by submitting only a single name or submitting multiple names but only providing vita, etc. for one. 


Site visit chairs will now read the self-study materials prior to the site visit and will have the right to ask for additional materials prior to the visit. The review cycle will be extended to seven years for certain programs.


There will be no minimum number of practicum hours specified or specific courses required in the new guidelines. Programs must justify their choices in these matters. The new accreditation system will go into operation in 1996.


Appeals of COA's accreditation decisions were previously handled without prior knowledge of the basis of their decision. Appeals will now be based on the same materials that COA had available when they made the original decision. The Program that is appealing will also have access to this information and will be allowed to present additional information. 


The Academy can be helpful by encouraging members to be trained to be site visitors and site visit chairs.


Several suggestions were made from the floor:

1.
"Clinical Science" should be an option for the question on training models.

2.
"University" should be added as an option for the question about graduates's first job on the form that site-visitors use to gather information on program graduates.

3.
The definition of "practice" and "practicum" should be broadened (it currently seems to mean seeing clients in an office).

4.
Accreditation policy should be based on data whenever possible. For example, the purported superiority of having faculty directly involved in supervision could be evaluated.

Report on possible funding opportunities relevant for the Academy

Jane Steinberg gave a report in which she raised a number of possibilities:

1.
Multi-site training grants

2.
Short-term training. These could take the form of a summer course or a workshop added on to an existing professional conference.

3.
Conference grants. These could be for free-standing conferences or add-ons to existing conferences. If speakers are going to be invited and funded, the decision rules for selecting speakers have to be described explicitly.

4.
Contact with agency personnel. There are some discretionary funds controlled by the directors of NIDA, NIAAA, and NIMH that might be applied for. These would have a fast turnaround and awards are typically in the range of $10,000 - $20,000). Another possible source is Norman Anderson in the newly-formed Office of Behavioral and Social Science Research.

Action items
1.
Ask Theresa Anderson to contact programs to get the names of their designated program representatives 

2.
Write a letter to all faculty in member programs inviting them to participate, serve on committees, etc.
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